Prank has varied repercussions

By Andrew Draper

The students involved in the Chino Valley High School “Senior Prank” dodged the preverbal “bullet” of criminal charges last week when Deputy County Attorney Ethan Wolfinger said he is not pursuing the case, but that doesn’t mean the students get off scott-free.

CVHS Interim Principal John Paris the students involved received a sentence including a two-week suspension from school, a requirement to serve 40 hours of community service, loss of privilege to participate in any extra-curricular activities while on suspension, and to pay restitution in an amount still undecided.

“Mr. Scholl is crunching the numbers and we thought we’d have it by today (Jan. 21), but we don’t,” he said. “We dealt out a punishment that we thought was fair and equitable and we are going to stand by that.”

On Dec. 14, 11 CVHS students used stolen keys to open 50 classrooms and removed more than 100 Random Access Memory (RAM) circuit boards from the teacher’s computers, leaving a puzzle piece in its place. After removing the RAM, the students sent district and police officials on a protracted ‘scavenger hunt’ to find them. Eventually, district Information Technology experts replaced all of the RAM boards without damage.

The Chino Valley Police Department recommended charges of burglary, disruption of an educational institution and others. The district took matters into its own hands and offered the students a deal to drop the charges if the students turned themselves in.

Paris said the administration’s response to the incident drew a lot of attention from the public.

“We can be criticized by a lot of people, but we think, not only as administration, but as a staff, we feel that what we did met the punishment that they needed,” he said. “I strongly believe what I did was in the best interest of the students, of the administrative office of Chino Valley High School and the district and for Chino Valley High School as a whole. If I had it to do all over again, I’d do it the exact same way.”

The punishments didn’t end there, as the “Pranksters” are also involved in many different areas of campus life, including National Honor Society, Student Council and various sports teams.

Those students must now face the wrath of their own club and organization’s by-laws and disciplinary policies.

Some community members said they are worried if an athlete is barred from playing for the remainder of the school year, the punishments may affect his or her chances for scholarships, standings in the local and national record books and have other long-term affects.

Paris said he couldn’t comment on what the long-term affects might be.

“That’s up to whatever institution they’re looking at,” he said. “I can’t answer that because I don’t work for those institutions.”

Paris said the administration handed down its punishment and the rest is up to the extra-curricular club’s leadership.

Paris said the Student Council constitution reads that if a students dishonors CVHS or the council in any of five categories, one of them being committing an offense resulting in a home suspension, that they lose any office they hold and any voting rights for the rest of the year.

“They can sit and listen, and they can work. They lose all of their privileges,” he said. “If they were an officer of a class, one of them put it to me ‘Technically, they are lower then freshman’ on the student council.”

